

7

Economic Inequality & Employment

An imbalance between rich and poor is the oldest and most fatal ailment of all republics.

—Plutarch

From shifting job categories, the disruption and decimation of industries, and an impending global skills mismatch, to the concentration of extreme wealth, income inequality, and avoidance of corporate taxes, Silicon Valley's role in furthering economic inequality is hugely important, insufficiently understood, and under-actioned. The role technology plays in changing the conditions and types of employment, as well as reshaping global economics, is not the most publicized problem the industry has weathered, but it will be the next—and it will be the worst. Like other harmful social outcomes in which it is complicit, the tech industry's mentality, priorities, and behaviors have intensified the effects of both economic inequality and job displacement.

The changing nature of employment due to automation has been a recent source of fear, uncertainty, and discord. Some experts argue that the growing role of automated technologies will upend traditional employment for a substantial number of people, as machines become increasingly adept at both cognitive and physical tasks. A 2013 study by Oxford researchers Michael Osborne and Carl Frey analyzed 702 distinct occupations and found 47% were at risk of being automated over the next twenty years, which sent both news outlets and the public into an existential employment tailspin. (An article in The Economist subsequently referred to the impending situation as "a jobs apocalypse." The study is perhaps the most cited (and anxiety-producing) research on the future of employment, but it is also commonly misinterpreted. Frey and Osborne do not say explicitly that nearly half of existing jobs will necessarily be obsolete, only that they will significantly change due to automation. The paper also does not comment on job creation, only job destruction, and thus does not make any predictions about the future of employment or the types of jobs that will be created as technology advances.

Other studies have emerged that mimic Frey and Osborne's research some with less severe projections, others that paint an even more dire scenario. In 2016, McKinsey predicted that 45% of workers would be susceptible to automation in the next two decades, while the World Bank estimated the number would be closer to 57%. Projections in countries such as Ethiopia (88%), China (77%), and India (69%) are even higher.³ In the U.K., thinktank IPPR estimates that 44% of roles—equaling the jobs of 13.7 million people—could potentially be automated. 4 Researchers Melanie Arntz, Terry Gregory, and Ulrich Zierahn, however, have much more conservative estimates, putting the number of jobs at risk of full automation at only 9%. The fact of the matter, of course, is that neither the World Bank nor Arntz et al knows with certainty what the future of automation holds, or the exact number of jobs and people that will be affected. What everyone does agree on is that there will be significant changes as certain types of jobs disappear and others are born, that businesses will rely increasingly on automation where possible, that this will put some people out of work, and that the types—and number—of new jobs available are as yet unknown.

The possibility of mass automation in the long-term is an eventuality that should be discussed and prepared for, beginning immediately. The more pressing problem, however, is the transition to a more automated society that will occur over the next several decades, particularly in countries such as the US, that do not have strong social safety nets. Ben Tarnoff asserts that it is not automation itself that is a problem, but the economic and social insecurity of those who will be affected by it.

It's reasonable to expect at some point in the next 50 years, technology will proceed to the point that a large number, potentially even most occupations, can be partially or fully automated. If that scenario arrives under our present political and economic arrangement, the consequences would be catastrophic.⁶

The current hypercapitalist economic system in the U.S., in other words, combined with a set of highly individualistic values, would exacerbate the sting of economic inequality in the face of technological unemployment. According to Mathew Lawrence, a senior research fellow at IPPR, "[m]anaged badly, the benefits of automation could be narrowly concentrated, benefiting those who own capital and highly skilled workers. Inequality would spiral."⁷

Mass automation wouldn't necessarily be a negative development, but if it occurs in a capitalist system designed to funnel the spoils of economic and productivity growth to those who are already sitting on billions of dollars, there's no question that most people would not see the benefits and would likely take to smashing the machines responsible for their immiseration, as so many other workers have done before them. And it would be hard to blame them for it.⁸

The only way to mitigate the inevitable consequences of automation is to begin amending governmental policies to include more comprehensive social programs designed to help people whose roles are disrupted or usurped by technological advancements. Thankfully, to design such a system, we need only look to countries where AI and robotic innovations are anticipated enthusiastically.

In societies where strong social safety nets are in place, such as Sweden, research has found that over 80% of workers express positive views about robots, automation, and artificial intelligence in the workplace. In the U.S., however, these numbers are reversed: 72% of Americans express

concern about the effects of increased automation in the workplace, ¹⁰ 73% worry that AI will displace more jobs than it creates, ¹¹ and 76% believe economic inequality will worsen as a result. ¹² MIT Technology Review Space Reporter Erin Winick explains that the fear that underlies many Americans' views about automation is largely the result of differences in governmental services and job security.

Swedish citizens tend to trust that their government and the companies they work for will take care of them, and they see automation as a way to improve business efficiency. Since Swedish employees actually do benefit from increased profits by getting higher wages, a win for companies is a win for workers. ... the American tendency to worry about robots' replacing human workers is driven by the severe consequences of losing a job in the U.S. ... Sweden's free health care, education, and job transition programs dampen the risk of such undertakings—which may be why people in the country are mostly happy to pay income tax rates of up to nearly 60 percent. The U.S., by contrast, provides almost none of these services. The difference is especially stark in the area of employment assistance: the U.S. spends only about 0.1 percent of GDP on programs designed to help people deal with changes in the workplace. 13

If increased automation is coming—and it is, perhaps faster than we can currently appreciate—countries such as Sweden and their Nordic neighbors will be vastly better prepared than the U.S., due in large part to their social policies.

A follow-up question, should we decide to help workers navigate the coming wave of change, is, who exactly do we help? Who will require reskilling in their current professions and who will require training for entirely new jobs? Many researchers and futurists have argued that automation will hit those with low and mid-level skills hardest in the coming years, 14 citing multiple studies which have found that, already, "a range of low-skill and medium-skill occupations exposed to automation have suffered employment declines and sluggish or even negative wage growth." A 2017 analysis by PriceWaterhouseCoopers projected the industries most affected by automation will be administrative services, retail, construction, manufacturing, defense, transportation, and the financial sector. Yet there is also growing evidence that highly-skilled workers,

such as physicians, lawyers, teachers, professors, and accountants will soon feel the effects of automation.¹⁷ As Arwa Mahdawi explains,

Today's technological revolution is an entirely different beast from the industrial revolution. The pace of change is exponentially faster and far wider in scope. As Stanford University academic Jerry Kaplan writes in *Humans Need Not Apply*: today, automation is "blind to the color of your collar." It doesn't matter whether you're a factory worker, a financial advisor or a professional flute-player: automation is coming for you.¹⁸

The idea that white-collar jobs are equally at risk to the effects of automation is also supported by employment experts Richard and Daniel Susskind, whose book, *The Future of the Professions*, outlines the impending wave of automation and its effects on white collar jobs. As robots and AI encroach on every role from surgery, ¹⁹ to military jobs, ²⁰ to the 70 million drivers employed worldwide, ²¹ we will collectively feel the changes of automation across nearly every industry in the very near future.

There is also the issue of geographic impacts on job loss and economic inequality. IPPR reports that 48% of jobs in the north-east of England are at high risk of being automated, compared to just 39% in London, which the report suggests "could lead to wider geographical inequalities." The same is true in the U.S., according to a 2019 report from the Metropolitan Policy Program at the Brookings Institute, which found that non-metro, "Heartland" states would be significantly more affected than urban centers, a finding echoed by a 2018 Philadelphia Fed report. Explain Example 124 Stephane Kasriel, CEO of Upwork, has emphasized the "need to acknowledge the uneven geographic impact of automation and take steps, as businesses and collectively as a society, to increase opportunity in geographic areas that are affected adversely. Kasriel cites the research of Daron Acemoglu and Pascual Restrepo, those work has demonstrated the uneven impacts of automation across different localities:

What [Acemoglu and Restrepo] found is a strong regional impact: for every new robot introduced in a particular metro region, an estimated 6.2 jobs were lost in the same geographic area. But when examining the country as a whole, they found that the impact was about half or equivalent to three workers losing their jobs for each additional robot. One possible

explanation is that the automation of industrial jobs in the Midwest and US south is partially offset by new types of jobs in coastal cities. But that's no comfort if you're living in one of the states with a net decline in jobs.²⁷

As the prowess of automated machines and AI continues to improve, we can expect to see the impacts of job losses in industries such as manufacturing, which are historically concentrated in more rural cities and states, worsen considerably.

Many experts cite the historical truism that new technology has always replaced human labor, particularly in times of great technological advancement, but new jobs invariably follow to replace those that are lost. The difference in the current technological revolution is not only the outstanding pace of change (writers at the Economist argue that "never before have so many jobs been threatened at once"28), but also the quality of forthcoming jobs, and the question of who is equipped to perform them. Even in the event that there is a net job creation, the skills required to fill those jobs will likely not match the skillsets of those whose jobs are displaced. The most pressing problems in the short- to medium-term, then, are (1) the skills gap that will exist between existing jobs that will become automated and new jobs that will be created, and (2) the ability of organizations and governments to help prepare, educate, and transition workers to new roles. The Automation Readiness Index, which studies the preparedness of countries for the coming wave of automation, has found that few policies and programs are in place worldwide to address such changes.

Business leaders are not displaying much fear. Such anxieties as they have about these technologies are more about being caught out by market disruption. Thus many are speeding ahead to integrate AI or advanced robotics into their operations. That pace will accelerate in the next few years, and the actual impacts on economies and workforces will begin then to become clearer. To avoid a vacuum, countries will need to put policies and plans in place to help individuals (and to some extent businesses) take maximum advantage of the opportunities that these technologies offer. Policies will also be needed to mitigate the negative impacts resulting from the displacement of some categories of workers from their familiar roles. In both cases it is a matter of policies and strategies that help workforces make the transition to a more automated economy.²⁹

Regardless of the types of jobs affected by automation, a new social need will arise for programs that support, train, and reskill workers who are displaced by technology, alongside more comprehensive social safety nets. In a New York Times op-ed, Louis Hyman suggests it is not technology that will displace humans from their jobs, but the values at play in the corporations driving technological change.

The history of labor shows that technology does not usually drive social change. On the contrary, social change is typically driven by *decisions* we make about how to organize our world. Only later does technology swoop in, accelerating and consolidating those changes. This insight is crucial for anyone concerned about the insecurity and other shortcomings of the gig economy. For it reminds us that far from being an unavoidable consequence of technological progress, the nature of work always remains a matter of social choice. It is not a result of an algorithm; it is a collection of decisions by corporations and policymakers.³⁰

At the heart of the employment problem is again the subject of values, particularly those that are informed by profit rather than social value.

The Gig Economy & Workers' Rights

The adaptability of the workforce in the face of such swift and unprecedented change is complicated by the type of work that has become available. According to Daniel Alpert, a senior fellow in macroeconomics at Cornell Law School, there has been a resounding degradation in the quality of jobs over the last 25 years, noting that we have "become far more dependent, especially since the recession, on low-wage, low-hour jobs... [which] don't pay very much at all." The employment options that for many decades fueled the middle-class are going missing. Such jobs, which were based primarily on "routine manual and routine cognitive tasks," have been increasingly automated as the world shifts from a "material-based economy" to a "knowledge-based economy." The decimation of such roles leaves workers in a precarious situation: more and more people have been forced to take on not only lower-skilled jobs but,

in many cases, multiple jobs, in order to replace the income they have lost as their previously better paid, middle class jobs have disappeared. As MIT professor Erik Brynjolfsson explains, "the great paradox of our era" is that

[p]roductivity is at record levels, innovation has never been faster, and yet at the same time, we have a falling median income and we have fewer jobs. People are falling behind because technology is advancing so fast and our skills and organizations aren't keeping up.³⁴

As robotics are combined with advancements in deep learning and AI, Brynjolfsson and others expect the effects of the burgeoning two-class job market to become even more pronounced.

The effects of an increasingly bifurcated employment landscape can be seen in the growing number of freelancers, gig economy workers, and those working multiple jobs. As job stability, working opportunities, and pay have all decreased, many have had to scramble to cobble together work by any means necessary. While unemployment in the U.S. remains at the lowest level in decades, the type and amount of work people are undertaking has changed dramatically—and not for the better. As Scott Galloway describes, "[i]t's never been easier to get a job, but it's never been harder to get a well-paying job." The result, he argues, is "an economy that is bifurcating into what could loosely be described as 350 million serfs serving 3 million lords," an intensely divided "labor market, where people with advanced skills earn higher wages but where workers without those skills see technology drive down demand for their services, depressing their pay." The reason, again, comes back to corporate priorities.

Effectively we've decided again that what's good for the consumer and good for the shareholder is good for society writ large. There are three entities here: there's consumers, there's shareholders, and there's workers. We have purposefully opted to treat the consumers like royalty, to treat shareholders like kings and queens, and the serfs are the workers.... We have literally reshaped the economy to serve a small number of very talented and very lucky people.³⁶

You don't have to look very far to see Galloway's fears being realized. If you have taken Uber or Lyft, had packages delivered from Amazon, or used Seamless, DoorDash, or any number of food delivery apps, you have already witnessed first-hand the divided labor market Galloway describes.

The rise of the gig economy, or what the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics refers to as those working in "alternative working arrangements," accounted for over 10% of the U.S. workforce in 2017.37 This includes "Uber drivers, freelance graphic designers, and people who find work through temp agencies"; it does not, however, include those who work full-time and have a second gig job, nor does it include those who have diversified sources of income from multiple sources of employment.³⁸ A more accurate picture of gig work is reflected in a report from the Federal Reserve, which found that almost one-third of adults participated in some form of gig work,³⁹ or a study by Upwork, which reported that in 2017, 36% of the U.S. workforce was freelancing.⁴⁰ In addition to the more obvious examples of gig work, such as drivers, on-demand cleaning services, and an army of freelancers, contractors at large tech companies within Silicon Valley face many of the same issues. In 2018, over half of Google's workforce was comprised of contractors, who did not receive the same benefits as regular employees, such as stocks, job stability, insurance, paid leave, and healthcare. 41

The central promise of the gig economy rests on the notion of autonomy and the idea that people can choose to work when and where they want. The flexibility promised by gig jobs—particularly service-related positions in the app-driven on-demand economy—is often overshadowed by the unpredictability of work available, the flooding of the market, and the lack of worker protections. The most well-known example is Uber's creation of "driver-partners," who act as contractors for the company, carrying out the brilliant day-to-day service that customers pay for, but who do not in any way share in its vast \$75 billion of equity. 42,43

Of all those Uber has managed to anger—regulators, cabbies, riders—it has done worst by its own drivers. Treated as contractors, not employees, drivers have complained that they can't make enough money under Uber's pricing system. They have protested the service's constantly changing rules. They've been frustrated when no one at Uber has helped to resolve

problems quickly. At best, Kalanick seemed to ignore them, and at worst he intimated they'd be eventually replaced by autonomous vehicles. By the start of 2017, the company recognized it had a problem. Only a quarter of the people who'd signed up to drive for Uber were still doing so a year later, according to news reports.⁴⁴

In May 2018, Uber and Lyft drivers staged massive protests and strikes in response to low wages and lack of pricing transparency for drivers. The protests were held across a number of Uber's biggest markets, including San Francisco, London, and New York, and occurred just days before Uber went public. (Uber, it should be noted, has yet to make a profit in its 10-year history.)

The pressures workers experience in the gig economy bring up important questions around workers' rights in the digital age. Should workers in the delivery companies utilized by Amazon, for example, be eligible for sick pay, holiday pay, and the national minimum wage? The GMB union, which represents the drivers used by Amazon in the U.K., believe so, and have taken legal action to dispute Amazon's classification of these workers as "self-employed."

The day to day reality for many of our members who deliver packages for Amazon is unrealistic targets, slogging their guts out only to have deductions made from their pay when those targets aren't met and being told they're self-employed without the freedom that affords. Companies like Amazon and their delivery companies can't have it both ways—they can't decide they want all of the benefits of having an employee, but refuse to give those employees the pay and rights they're entitled to (sic). Guaranteed hours, holiday pay, sick pay, pension contributions are not privileges companies can dish out when they fancy. They are the legal right of all UK workers, and that's what we're asking the courts to rule on. ⁴⁶

Uber faced a similar lawsuit, which argued drivers should be classified as employees. The drivers won, but Uber has appealed the ruling.

Yet another troubling finding related to the employment dynamics of several Silicon Valley companies is the working conditions endured by employees, particularly those whose products and services rely on large numbers of manufacturing and warehouse staff. Amazon's fulfillment

centers are amongst the most prolific offenders, with charges ranging from "intolerable working conditions," to penalizations for sick days, and wages so low that employees have been seen camping outside. 47 Conditions inside Amazon's facilities have been documented by journalists and undercover reporters, including James Bloodworth, who worked in an Amazon warehouse as part of his research for Hired: Six Months Undercover in Low-Wage Britain. Bloodworth found not only were Amazon employees regularly injured on the job, but also that fulfillment demands necessitated they work impossibly long hours and not take scheduled breaks. In order to meet Amazon's productivity requirements, some employees urinated in bottles, rather than take bathroom breaks and risk penalization for missing their targets, Bloodworth reported.⁴⁸ Former Amazon employee Vickie Shannon Allen recounts her experience working for the company in a series of videos posted to YouTube, in which she chronicles the back injury she suffered due to faulty equipment and subsequent abuses by Amazon, which included sending her home without workers compensation and eventually dropping her medical coverage. In the months that followed, Allen lost her home, was forced to live out of her car, and would go days without eating.49

Stories similar to Allen's are plentiful, as are legal filings against the company related to workers compensation and unsafe working conditions. In 2018, Amazon's U.S. warehouses "were listed on the National Council for Occupational Safety and Health's 'dirty dozen' list of most dangerous places to work."50 Reporter Michael Sainato explains the reason for the escalating hazardous working conditions, injuries, and harm come back to "Amazon's emphasis on fulfilling a high demand of orders [which] has resulted in unsafe working conditions for its warehouse employees."51 A similar dynamic has ensued at Tesla, where long hours, high stress, infrequent breaks, and production targets have led many workers to leave and/or take legal action against the company for injuries and unsafe working conditions. In 2018, the company came under investigation by the Division of Occupational Safety and Health to determine whether it had incorrectly reported safety issues and injuries, after charges were leveled that Tesla had mislabeled employee injuries as personal medical cases rather than work-related injuries.⁵²

Such examples illustrate that the financial, social, and human consequences of alternative work go far beyond the obvious, important problem of making ends meet. Injuries, deteriorating mental health, and decreased worker protections are each central to the rise of the bifurcated job market and its reliance on part-time, contracted, and low-wage workers.

The Haves and the Have Nots

As of early 2019, Amazon's CEO Jeff Bezos ranked as the world's richest person, with an estimated net worth of \$112 billion. Bill Gates ranked second with \$90 billion; Mark Zuckerberg fifth with \$71 billion. Of the top 26 places on the list, 11 were tech executives or VCs.⁵³ Those same 26 people, according to Oxfam's annual inequality report, now control the same amount of wealth as 3.8 billion people.⁵⁴ (The previous year, that number was 42.) Let that sink in for a second, because it's really important we all agree how bizarre and tragically unequal these numbers are. Twenty-six. Compared to 3,800,000,000. A group the size of a kindergarten classroom currently controls the same amount of wealth as half the planet's population. Regardless of what you think about how these 26 people spend, save, or distribute their money, the fact that such a small group has been allowed to accumulate such extreme wealth is hugely problematic. Perhaps nothing further needs to be said to illustrate the tragedy of wealth concentration amongst executives and the rest of the world's population, or the increasing role tech corporations and their executives play in controlling that wealth. (Just try to stop me, though; I find myself fueled by both a deep revulsion and a lot of coffee.)

If you were to read up on global prosperity—if you do, I cannot recommend Hans Rosling's book *Factfulness* highly enough—you would discover that, all in all, the world is vastly improving. Our achievements over the past several decades alone include: improved education for women and children, markedly fewer human rights violations, increased life expectancy, fewer wars, health improvements across a number of fronts, greater access to water and electricity, and the uptake of life-saving vaccinations. We have also reduced the proportion of people living in

extreme poverty by almost half. Indeed, with the exception of impending environmental catastrophe, we're doing quite well on the majority of challenges we face as a species, particularly economic growth.

Explain these happy findings to someone living in rural West Virginia, however, where both labor force participation and job growth are among the lowest in the U.S. and living standards have dramatically decreased over the past two decades, and you'll probably be met with righteous skepticism. This is because the U.S. is, according to the 2016 Poverty and Inequality Report, "the most unequal rich country on earth, a conclusion that holds equally for absolute or relative measurement."55 For good reason, over two-thirds of U.S. and European citizens are worried about current levels of economic inequality.⁵⁶ Despite economic growth, increased democracy, and better health outcomes globally, in a number of Western countries, including the U.S. and U.K., both wealth and income inequality have become far more pronounced. The misrepresentation in these countries that the economy is healthy because the markets are performing well can only be touted for so long. A booming stock market doesn't matter to the masses of people who can't afford to buy stock, let alone groceries or healthcare.

The concentration of wealth identified in Oxfam's inequality report illustrates the problem of increased capital held by a small elite, and the economic struggles faced by the majority of the population. In 2017, a UN report on poverty and human rights found that more than 40 million Americans were living in poverty (which equates to 12.7% of the U.S. population), half of whom were considered to be living in deep poverty, meaning their income was "below one-half of the poverty threshold."57 A 2019 report by the National Low Income Housing Coalition (NLIHC) illustrates why this might be the case for so many Americans. NLIHC found that in order to afford a modest 2-bedroom apartment in every one of the 50 states across the U.S. required an income of at least twice the federal minimum wage.⁵⁸ In states like Hawaii, California, and Massachusetts, the cost of a basic apartment required an income approximately five times the federal minimum wage, meaning someone in Hawaii making \$7.25 an hour would need to work 3.6 full-time minimum wage jobs to afford an apartment in the state.⁵⁹ In the U.K., poverty statistics are even worse. The Joseph Rowntree Foundation puts the

poverty rate in London at 27% and the U.K. national average at 21%. The report also showed the number of people living in poverty in the U.K. had more than doubled between 2005 and 2016, from 2.2 million to 4.5 million people. As in the U.S., the majority of these people (3.8 million in the U.K.) are actively employed, meaning that 1 in 8 workers in the U.K. live in poverty, often while working more than one job.⁶⁰

Poverty is a notoriously hard measure to calculate, given the differences in costs of living across the world. One of the most useful methods to determine poverty thresholds is the Supplemental Poverty Measure, which defines poverty as "the lack of economic resources for consumption of basic needs." This takes into account the cost of living in different states, which includes housing, taxes, food, clothing, utilities, and government assistance programs, all of which may be appreciably higher or lower than the national average. Interestingly, the state with the highest supplemental poverty level in the U.S.—by a longshot—is California, with an estimated 23.8% of its residents living at or below the poverty line. California, which has the fifth largest economy in the world and the largest in the U.S., ranks 46th in the nation for opportunity, 43rd for fiscal stability, and dead last for the quality of life, according to McKinsey's and U.S. News's Best States Project, which ranks states across eight categories using 77 metrics.

The extreme wealth and extreme poverty in California illustrate the problem of concentrating money in a small number of hands (or bitcoin accounts, or mattresses, or wherever they put it these days), as well as the fact that trickle-down economics does not work. The pain of wealth concentration, according to Anand Giridharadas, is an issue that bridges political divisions and is felt equally among both conservative and liberal voters.

Millions of Americans, on the left and the right, feel one thing in common: that the game is rigged against people like them. Perhaps this is why we hear constant condemnation of 'the system,' for it is the system that people expect to turn fortuitous developments into societal progress. Instead, the system—in America and around the world—has been organized to siphon the gains from innovation upward, such that the fortunes of the world's billionaires now grow at more than double the pace of everyone else's.⁶⁵

Another compelling warning against the vast and swelling economic inequality in the U.S. comes neither from an economist nor a social activist, but from billionaire Nick Hanauer, the first non-family investor in Amazon. In an open letter to his fellow billionaires in POLITICO Magazine, Hanauer explains the dangers of allowing extreme amounts of wealth to become concentrated in a small subset of the population.

[L]et's speak frankly to each other. I'm not the smartest guy you've ever met, or the hardest-working. I was a mediocre student. I'm not technical at all—I can't write a word of code. What sets me apart, I think, is a tolerance for risk and an intuition about what will happen in the future. Seeing where things are headed is the essence of entrepreneurship. And what do I see in our future now? I see pitchforks. At the same time that people like you and me are thriving beyond the dreams of any plutocrats in history, the rest of the country—the 99.99 percent—is lagging far behind. The divide between the haves and have-nots is getting worse really, really fast. In 1980, the top 1 percent controlled about 8 percent of U.S. national income. The bottom 50 shared about 18 percent. Today the top 1 percent share about 20 percent; the bottom 50 percent, just 12 percent. But the problem isn't that we have inequality. Some inequality is intrinsic to any high-functioning capitalist economy. The problem is that inequality is at historically high levels and getting worse every day. Our country is rapidly becoming less a capitalist society and more a feudal society. Unless our policies change dramatically, the middle class will disappear.

Hanauer points to an essential truth that corporations everywhere will soon discover the hard way: that economic inequality in the U.S. is gutting the middle class and, by extension, its customer base. Citing Henry Ford's decision to pay his workers lavishly above their market value, Hanauer observes that if you demolish the middle class, there will be no one left to buy home assistants and smart refrigerators. Instead, he advocates for "middle-out" economics, which he describes as a "long-overdue rebuttal to the trickle-down economics worldview that has become economic orthodoxy across party lines—and has so screwed the American middle class and our economy generally."

Middle-out economics rejects the old misconception that an economy is a perfectly efficient, mechanistic system and embraces the much more accurate idea of an economy as a complex ecosystem made up of real people who are dependent on one another. Which is why the fundamental law of capitalism must be: If workers have more money, businesses have more customers. Which makes middle-class consumers, not rich businesspeople like us, the true job creators. Which means a thriving middle class is the source of American prosperity, not a consequence of it. The middle class creates us rich people, not the other way around.

Finally, Hanauer ends with an extrapolation of the existing economic paradigm:

If we don't do something to fix the glaring inequities in this economy, the pitchforks are going to come for us. No society can sustain this kind of rising inequality. In fact, there is no example in human history where wealth accumulated like this and the pitchforks didn't eventually come out. You show me a highly unequal society, and I will show you a police state. Or an uprising. There are no counterexamples. None. It's not if, it's when.⁶⁶

Hanauer recognizes a series of truths that other billionaires, such as Chris Hughes, one of Facebook's co-founders, are starting to realize: not only do people suffer in an economically unequal society, but there is also very real danger inherent in unchecked economic inequality. In 2019, Hanauer and Hughes, along with 16 other billionaires, wrote an open letter to U.S. 2020 presidential candidates in support of a wealth tax on America's 75,000 wealthiest families. The group argued that higher taxes on the ultra wealthy would both constitute the ethical course of action and could also "help address the climate crisis, improve the economy, improve health outcomes, fairly create opportunity, and strengthen our democratic freedoms." 67

Though pitchforks may not be the weapons of choice, the likelihood of uprisings in the face of grossly uneven wealth distribution is historically substantiated. In Branko Milanovic's book *Global Inequality*, the economist and professor explains that inequality is cyclical, as are the revolts against it that almost always result. Milanovic uses the example of the industrial revolution, in which wealth vastly increased for some and

was depressed for others, creating a "divergence of paths [that] widened global inequality." According to Milanovic, the more unequal a society becomes, the greater chance there is for social unrest, riots, revolution, and war. This has been the case in numerous historical uprisings, including the French Revolution, American Revolution, and even as far back as ancient Greece, where Aristotle famously observed "poverty is the parent of revolution and crime." The research of historian Walter Scheider, author of *The Great Leveler: Violence and the History of Inequality from the Stone Age to the Twenty-First Century*, also indicates that, historically, extreme economic inequality is almost always followed by war, uprisings, or social violence.⁷⁰

Let's take Amazon as an example. On one hand, customers get their products at lightning speed, investors and stockholders happily watch the company's shares skyrocket, and Jeff Bezos gets to sit around one of his six mansions with \$112 billion in his bank account. On the other hand, the working conditions at a number of its facilities have been exposed to be subpar, to say the least, and in some cases downright dangerous. One employee called Amazon's warehouse an "isolating colony of hell," another said warehouse staff were "treated like robots."71 Employees sleep on the ground outside of fulfilment centers, skip bathroom breaks, and pee in jars to meet their targets; some sustain lifechanging injuries in the process. Many others threaten or commit suicide. Between 2013 and 2018, journalists Max Zahn and Sharif Paget report that employees called 911 "189 times for suicide attempts, suicidal thoughts, and other mental-health episodes."72 Half of the company's employees make less than \$28,446 a year and, according to reports, one-third of Amazon employees in Arizona are on food stamps. By all accounts, Amazon does not take care of its factory employees. In November 2018, following significant public scrutiny, Amazon raised its minimum wage to \$15/hour. The same month, presumably in order to balance its books, the company ended its Variable Compensation Plan, which offered employees attendance and productivity bonuses in the form of stock incentives. At Whole Foods, which Amazon owns, employee hours were cut significantly following the wage increase.⁷³ As Annie Lowrey reports, Amazon has also fought to keep its workers from unionizing.

Since its founding nearly three decades ago, Amazon has again and again sought to prevent the unionization of its workforce, a development that would likely bolster wages and improve working conditions. Amazon has reportedly shut down operations where workers were seeking to organize, fired employees advocating for unionization, hired law firms to counter organizing drives at warehouses around the country, and given managers instructions on how to union-bust.⁷⁴

Whether employees are eventually able to unionize or not, how long would you expect them to continue accepting the circumstances in which they find themselves, working for the world's richest man, under some of the poorest conditions?

Lowrey goes on to say that Bezos is hardly to blame for the wealth he has accumulated and should not be criticized for his choice not to donate to philanthropic causes. (Bezos, famously, "unlike Gates or Zuckerberg, has given away only a tiny fraction of his fortune", Lowrey explains.) What Lowrey argues is to blame, is in fact a series of policy failures at the very highest levels of government.

[W]ealth concentration is bad for the economy and the country itself, and the government has failed to counter it. Rising inequality fuels political polarization and partisan gridlock. It slows economic growth, and implies a lack of competition that fuels economic sclerosis. It makes the government less responsive to the demands of normal people, potentially putting our very democracy at risk. Bezos's extraordinary fortune shows that the game is rigged.⁷⁵

Experts agree that the policies that have birthed such profound inequality must be rectified if we are to avoid potential civic unrest. New York City Mayor Bill De Blasio has argued repeatedly that the hypercapitalist economic system in the U.S. is rigged to benefit the rich and contended that too much money has been "in the wrong hands" for too long.

Look what's happening... all over the country: millions upon millions of people literally can barely make ends meet. Working people—who are working one job, two jobs—working harder than ever, working longer hours than ever, the pace of our lives gets tougher and tougher and people

get less and less back. Why? Because the 1% really has rigged the system, including [Trump's] recent tax law, that gave a huge windfall to the corporations and the wealthy. This is systematic... this has been an agenda, from Reagan's administration right on through to Trump's: to take money from working people and give it to the 1%. So when I say there's plenty of money in this country, it's just in the wrong hands, it means to say, we need policies that give back to working people, like guaranteeing healthcare for all. It's clear to me why it's wrong, because government policies gave the 1% every conceivable leg up. This was not by accident, this was an agenda, it was systematic. ⁷⁶

The U.S. Democratic party's 2020 Presidential race has been largely structured by the narrative of economic inequality; candidates like Elizabeth Warren, Bernie Sanders, and Pete Buttigieg, have campaigned on the message that the corporate-political game is rigged in favor of the rich, with Warren drawing attention to the central role tech companies have played in furthering economic inequality.

The problem of mounting economic inequality is larger than Silicon Valley. The system that has allowed such deep concentrations of money to become lodged in the pockets of so few—mostly white, mostly male—executives is not the tech industry's fault. As the world increasingly shifts to a knowledge- and information-based economy we must readily acknowledge that this is where the majority of wealth and income will continue to be diverted. The economic advantages and vast wealth of both the industry's executives and its corporations have become more pronounced every year. In 2006, only one tech corporation, Microsoft, ranked among the world's most valuable six companies; by 2016, five of the top six spots were claimed by tech companies (Apple, Alphabet, Microsoft, Amazon, and Facebook). Information is the most valuable resource in the world; it is the future of the economy; and it is increasingly held by a very small number of obscenely wealthy executives and stockholders.

A solid first step would be to take off the rose-colored glasses that have led us to believe tech companies are different than other multinational corporations. As Scott Galloway contends, we have found ourselves "in the midst of a dramatic market failure, one in which the government has been lulled by the public's fascination with big tech."⁷⁷ A second measure is to ensure billionaires (and millionaires and corporations, for that matter) are appropriately taxed and regulated. Lowrey points out that because Bezos "takes paltry salary, in relative terms... his gains are subject to capital-gains taxes, which top out at just 20 percent; like Warren Buffett, it is possible he pays effective tax rates lower than his secretary does." According to a report from the Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy (ITEP), despite making hundreds of millions and, in Amazon's case billions of dollars in profits, several tech companies not only didn't pay any federal corporate taxes, but actually got tax rebates. Amazon netted over \$10.8 billion in profits in 2018, paid no federal corporate income tax, and received a rebate of \$129 million. IBM similarly earned \$500 million in income in the U.S., paid no federal tax, and received a tax rebate of \$342 million, making their effective rate a staggering -68%. Netflix also had a negative tax rate: they made \$856 million in profits and received \$22 million in tax rebates.⁷⁸ In addition to tax breaks for the world's wealthiest companies and the billionaires who run them, tech companies like Facebook, Apple, and Google have been criticized for avoiding corporate taxes, which they accomplish largely by shifting profits to lower-tax regions, such as Ireland (Amazon moves its profits as well, but records its European sales in Luxembourg).⁷⁹ As Galloway notes, Google paid more in fines in the E.U. in 2018 than it did in taxes.

* * *

Inequality is not only associated with acute financial stress at an individual level, it is also correlated with political polarization, ⁸⁰ violence, homicide, decreased health and mental health outcomes. ⁸¹ Researchers have repeatedly demonstrated how capitalist values, when taken to an extreme, directly contribute to a decline in social wellbeing, a decrease in social capital, and an increase in psychopathology throughout society. ^{82,83} These findings hold true not only for those on the losing end of the economy, but everyone in an economically inequitable society, even its richest citizens. Inequality.org explains that high levels of inequality "negatively affect the health of even the affluent," as inequality decreases social cohesion,

which "leads to more stress, fear, and insecurity for everyone." The social environment of modern industrialized hypercapitalist countries, according to researcher and family medicine practitioner Brandon Hidaka, has become significantly depleted in countries such as the U.S., which are increasingly competitive, threatening, and socially isolating. Unequal, competitive societies tend to abandon interest in the collective good, while in more equal societies, such as Sweden and Japan, members of the community are more likely to help one another, contribute to common social goals, such as volunteering, and support initiatives that benefit the population as a whole. In their book, *The Inner Level*, epidemiologists Kate Pickett and Richard Wilkinson show that highly unequal societies suffer far worse outcomes in nearly every measurable category, including happiness. They conclude that happiness comes down not to how much money a country has, but how its wealth is distributed.

Everyone deserves to have a job and, as Elizabeth Warren is fond of saying, "one job should be enough." Everyone deserves to make a fair income, access basic human rights, like education and health care, have agency over their decisions, and contribute to the conversation about where the world is going. The richest countries in the world should not be the most unequal. A more equitable distribution of wealth and opportunity is the only answer to what is fast becoming the most important existential question in America and abroad: why do the rich keep getting richer while economic inequality worsens? Likewise, if we are to fix the social impacts born of our technological products, Silicon Valley must reconsider the individualist, libertarian ideals that motivate it.

Notes

- Frey, C. B., & Osborne, M. A. (2017). The Future of Employment: How Susceptible are Jobs to Computerisation? *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, 114, 254–280. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore. 2016.08.019
- 2. Cukier, K. N. (2018, April 18). Technology and Its Discontents. *The Economist*. Retrieved from https://www.economist.com/open-future/2018/04/16/technology-and-its-discontents

- 3. Abdu, A. Z. (2016, November 22). Robotics and Artificial Intelligence: Mankind's Latest Evolution. *Newsweek Middle East*. Retrieved from http://newsweekme.com/robotics-artificial-intelligence-mankinds-latest-evolution/
- 4. Partington, R. (2017, December 28). UK's Poorest to Fare Worst in Age of Automation, Thinktank Warns. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2017/dec/28/uks-poorest-to-fare-worst-in-age-of-automation-thinktank-warns
- Acemoğlu, D., & Restrepo, P. (2017, April 10). Robots and Jobs: Evidence from the US. Retrieved September 19, 2018, from *VoxEU.org* website: https://voxeu.org/article/robots-and-jobs-evidence-us
- 6. Tarnoff, B. (2017, September 5). *Interview with Ben Tarnoff* (K. Cook, Interviewer).
- 7. Partington, R. (2017, December 28). UK's Poorest to Fare Worst in Age of Automation, Thinktank Warns. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2017/dec/28/uks-poorest-to-fare-worst-in-age-of-automation-thinktank-warns
- 8. Marx, P. (2018, May 10). The Growing Backlash to Elite-Focused Automation. Retrieved September 16, 2018, from *Paris Marx* website: https://medium.com/@parismarx/the-growing-backlash-to-elite-focused-automation-2bb88406386b
- 9. European Commission. (2017). Attitudes Towards the Impact of Digitisation and Automation on Daily Life. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/digital-single-market/en/news/attitudes-towards-impact-digitisation-and-automation-daily-life
- 10. Smith, A., & Anderson, M. (2017). *Automation in Everyday Life*. Retrieved from Pew Research Center website: http://www.pewinternet.org/2017/10/04/automation-in-everyday-life/
- 11. Gallup & Northeastern University. (2018). Optimism and Anxiety: Views on the Impact of Artificial Intelligence and Higher Education's Response. Retrieved from https://news.gallup.com/reports/226475/gallup-northeastern-university-artificial-intelligence-report-2018.aspx
- 12. Smith, A., & Anderson, M. (2017). *Automation in Everyday Life*. Retrieved from Pew Research Center website: http://www.pewinternet.org/2017/10/04/automation-in-everyday-life/
- 13. Winick, E. (2017, December 27). While U.S. Workers Fear Automation, Swedish Employees Welcome It. Retrieved January 23, 2019, from *MIT Technology Review* website: https://www.technologyreview.com/the-download/609857/while-us-workers-fear-automation-swedish-employees-welcome-it/

- 14. Kasriel, S. (2017, August 14). 6 Ways to Make Sure AI Creates Jobs for All and Not the Few. Retrieved September 19, 2018, from World Economic Forum website: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2017/08/ways-to-ensure-ai-robots-create-jobs-for-all/
- 15. Acemoğlu, D., & Restrepo, P. (2017, April 10). Robots and Jobs: Evidence from the US. Retrieved September 19, 2018, from *VoxEU.org* website: https://voxeu.org/article/robots-and-jobs-evidence-us
- 16. Kollewe, J. (2018, July 16). Artificial Intelligence will be Net UK Jobs Creator, Finds Report. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/jul/17/artificial-intelligence-will-be-net-uk-jobs-creator-finds-report
- 17. Harari, Y. N. (2017). *Homo Deus: A Brief History of Tomorrow* (pp. 363–369). London: Vintage.
- 18. Mahdawi, A. (2017, June 26). What Jobs will Still be Around in 20 Years? Read This to Prepare Your Future. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/jun/26/jobs-future-automation-robots-skills-creative-health
- 19. Adams, T. (2018, July 29). The Robot will See You Now: Could Computers Take Over Medicine Entirely? *The Observer*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/jul/29/the-robot-will-see-you-now-could-computers-take-over-medicine-entirely
- 20. Abdu, A. Z. (2016, November 22). Robotics and Artificial Intelligence: Mankind's Latest Evolution. *Newsweek Middle East*. Retrieved from http://newsweekme.com/robotics-artificial-intelligence-mankinds-latest-evolution/
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. Partington, R. (2017, December 28). UK's Poorest to Fare Worst in Age of Automation, Thinktank Warns. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2017/dec/28/uks-poorest-to-fare-worst-in-age-of-automation-thinktank-warns
- 23. Muro, M., Maxim, R., & Whiton, J. (2019). Automation and Artificial Intelligence: How Machines are Affecting People and Places (pp. 1–108). Retrieved from Brookings Institute website: https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/2019.01_BrookingsMetro_Automation-AI_Report_Muro-Maxim-Whiton-FINAL-version.pdf
- 24. Ding, L., Leigh, E. W., & Harker, P. (2018). *Automation and Regional Employment in the Third Federal Reserve District*. Retrieved from Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia website: https://www.philadelphiafed.org/-/media/community-development/publications/special-reports/automation-and-regional-employment.pdf?la=en

- 25. Kasriel, S. (2017, August 14). 6 Ways to Make Sure AI Creates Jobs for All and Not the Few. Retrieved September 19, 2018, from World Economic Forum website: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2017/08/ways-to-ensure-ai-robots-create-jobs-for-all/
- Acemoglu, D., & Restrepo, P. (2017). Robots and Jobs: Evidence from US Labor Markets (Working Paper No. 23285). https://doi.org/10.3386/ w23285
- 27. Kasriel, S. (2017, August 14). 6 Ways to Make Sure AI Creates Jobs for All and Not the Few. Retrieved September 19, 2018, from World Economic Forum website: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2017/08/ways-to-ensure-ai-robots-create-jobs-for-all/
- 28. Cukier, K. N. (2018, April 18). Technology and Its Discontents. *The Economist*. Retrieved from https://www.economist.com/open-future/2018/04/16/technology-and-its-discontents
- 29. The Economic Intelligence Unit. (2018). *The Automation Readiness Index 2018: Executive Summary* [Executive Summary]. Retrieved from http://automationreadiness.eiu.com/
- 30. Hyman, L. (2018, August 20). It's Not Technology That's Disrupting Our Jobs. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/18/opinion/technology/technology-gig-economy.html
- 31. Rushe, D. (2018, March 9). US Economy Adds 313,000 Jobs in Strong Monthly Display but Wage Growth Slows. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/business/2018/mar/09/us-economy-february-jobs-wage-growth
- 32. Autor, D. H., Levy, F., & Murnane, R. J. (2003). The Skill Content of Recent Technological Change: An Empirical Exploration. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 118(4), 1279–1333. https://doi.org/10.1162/003355303322552801
- 33. Harari, Y. N. (2017). *Homo Deus: A Brief History of Tomorrow* (p. 17). London: Vintage.
- 34. Malik, O. (2016, November 28). Silicon Valley has an Empathy Vacuum. *The New Yorker*. Retrieved from https://www.newyorker.com/business/currency/silicon-valley-has-an-empathy-vacuum
- 35. Irwin, N. (2018, June 18). If the Robots Come for Our Jobs, What Should the Government Do? *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/12/upshot/if-the-robots-come-for-our-jobs-what-should-the-government-do.html

- 36. Galloway, S. (2018, July 24). Amazon Raking in Billions, Some Employees Relying on Food Stamps (S. Ruhle, Interviewer). Retrieved from https://www.msnbc.com/stephanie-ruhle/watch/amazon-raking-in-billions-some-employees-relying-on-food-stamps-1284302915600
- 37. Contingent and Alternative Employment Arrangements Summary. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/news.release/conemp.nr0.htm
- 38. Boro, M. (2018, July 11). The Gig Economy is Bigger than US Government Data Makes It Look. Retrieved August 19, 2018, from *Quartz at Work* website: https://qz.com/work/1324292/gig-economy-data-why-the-us-department-of-labor-numbers-are-misleading/
- 39. U.S. Federal Reserve. (2018). *Report on the Economic Well-being of U.S. Households in 2017*. Retrieved from https://www.federalreserve.gov/consumerscommunities/shed.htm
- 40. Upwork. (2017). *Freelancing in America: 2017 Survey*. Retrieved from https://www.upwork.com/i/freelancing-in-america/2017/
- 41. Bergen, M., & Eidelson, J. (2018, July 25). Inside Google's Shadow Workforce. *Bloomberg.Com*. Retrieved from https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-07-25/inside-google-s-shadow-workforce
- 42. Galloway, S. (2018, February 8). The Case for Breaking up Amazon, Apple, Facebook and Google. Retrieved August 31, 2018, from *Esquire* website: https://www.esquire.com/news-politics/a15895746/bust-bigtech-silicon-valley/
- 43. Reddy, A. (2019, May 10). How Uber's \$75.5 Billion Valuation Stacks Up. *MSN*. Retrieved from https://www.msn.com/en-us/money/top-stocks/how-ubers-dollar755-billion-valuation-stacks-up/ar-AABbpcl
- 44. Hempel, J. (2018, April 19). Can this Man Help Uber Recover from the Travis Kalanick Era? *Wired*. Retrieved from https://www.wired.com/story/uber-move-slow-test-things/
- 45. Butler, S., & Smithers, R. (2018, June 3). Amazon Delivery Firms Face Legal Action over Workers' Rights. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/jun/04/amazon-delivery-firms-face-legal-action-over-workers-rights
- 46. Ibid.
- 47. Osborne, H. (2016, December 12). Amazon Accused of "Intolerable Conditions" at Scottish Warehouse. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2016/dec/11/amazon-accused-of-intolerable-conditions-at-scottish-warehouse

- 48. Liao, S. (2018, April 16). Amazon Warehouse Workers Skip Bathroom Breaks to Keep Their Jobs, Says Report. *The Verge*. Retrieved from https://www.theverge.com/2018/4/16/17243026/amazon-warehouse-jobs-worker-conditions-bathroom-breaks
- 49. Burke, C. (2018, August 2). Vickie Shannon Allen, Homeless Amazon Employee: 5 Fast Facts. Retrieved August 30, 2018, from *Heavy.com* website: https://heavy.com/news/2018/08/vickie-shannon-allen-homeless-amazon-employee/
- 50. Sainato, M. (2018, July 30). Accidents at Amazon: Workers Left to Suffer after Warehouse Injuries. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/jul/30/accidents-at-amazon-workers-left-to-suffer-after-warehouse-injuries
- 51. Ibid.
- 52. Evans, W., & Jeong Perry, A. (2018, April 16). Tesla Says Its Factory is Safer. But It Left Injuries Off the Books. *Reveal*. Retrieved from https://www.revealnews.org/article/tesla-says-its-factory-is-safer-but-it-left-injuries-off-the-books/
- 53. The World's Billionaires. (2019, March 5). Retrieved January 23, 2019, from *Forbes* website: https://www.forbes.com/billionaires/list/
- 54. Oxfam International. (2019). *Public Good or Private Wealth?* (pp. 1–106). Retrieved from https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/public-good-or-private-wealth
- 55. Grusky, D. B., Mattingly, M. J., & Varner, C. E. (2016). *The Poverty and Inequality Report 2016*. Retrieved from Stanford Center on Poverty and Inequality website: https://inequality.stanford.edu/sites/default/files/Pathways-SOTU-2016.pdf
- 56. As inequality grows, so does the political influence of the rich. (2018, July 21). *The Economist*. Retrieved from https://www.economist.com/finance-and-economics/2018/07/21/as-inequality-grows-so-does-the-political-influence-of-the-rich
- 57. Alston, P. (2017). Statement on Visit to the USA, by Professor Philip Alston, United Nations Special Rapporteur on Extreme Poverty and Human Rights. Retrieved from United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner website: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=22533&LangID=E
- 58. National Low Income Housing Coalition. (2019). *Out Of Reach*. Retrieved from https://reports.nlihc.org/sites/default/files/oor/OOR_2019.pdf

- 59. Paddison, L. (2019, June 18). Grim New Report Shows Rent is Unaffordable in Every State. Retrieved 24 June 2019, from *HuffPost* website: https://www.huffpost.com/entry/rent-afford-state-salary-housing_n_5cb6e4aee4b098b9a2dc8297
- 60. Tinson, A., Ayrton, C., Barker, K., Barry Born, T., Aldridge, H., & Kenway, P. (2016). *Monitoring Poverty and Social Exclusion 2016*. Retrieved from Joseph Rowntree Foundation website: https://www.jrf.org.uk/report/monitoring-poverty-and-social-exclusion-2016
- 61. Jacob, A. (n.d.). The Supplemental Poverty Measure: A Better Measure for Poverty in America? *UC Davis Center for Poverty Research*, 1(6). Retrieved from https://poverty.ucdavis.edu/policy-brief/supplemental-poverty-measure-better-measure-poverty-america
- 62. Short, K. (2015). *The Research Supplemental Poverty Measure* (No. hdl:SSDS/11309). Retrieved from U.S. Census Bureau website: http://dataverse.ucdavis.edu/dvn/dv/CPR/faces/study/StudyPage.xhtml?globalId=hdl:SSDS/11309
- 63. Berlinger, J. (2012, November 15). New Census Data on Poverty Rates Yields Some Pretty Shocking Results. *Business Insider*. Retrieved from https://www.businessinsider.com/new-census-data-on-poverty-rates-yields-some-pretty-shocking-results-2012-11
- 64. U.S. News & McKinsey. (2017). Where Does California Place in the U.S. News Best States Rankings? Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/california
- 65. Giridharadas, A. (2018). Winners Take All: The Elite Charade of Changing the World (1st ed., 1st Printing ed., pp. 4–5). New York: Knopf.
- 66. Hanauer, N. (2014, August). The Pitchforks are Coming... For Us Plutocrats. *POLITICO Magazine*. Retrieved from https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2014/06/the-pitchforks-are-coming-for-us-plutocrats-108014.html
- 67. Bowditch, L. J., Bowditch, R. S., Disney, A., Eldridge, S., English, S. R., Gund, A., ... Soros, G. (2019, June 24). *An Open Letter to the 2020 Presidential Candidates: It's Time to Tax Us More*. Retrieved from https://medium.com/@letterforawealthtax/an-open-letter-to-the-2020-presidential-candidates-its-time-to-tax-us-more-6eb3a548b2fe
- 68. Milanovic, B. (2016). *Global Inequality* (p. 119). Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- 69. Archer, D. (2013, September 4). Could America's Wealth Gap Lead to a Revolt? Retrieved September 10, 2018, from *Forbes* website: https://www.forbes.com/sites/dalearcher/2013/09/04/could-americas-wealth-gap-lead-to-a-revolt/

- 70. Scheidel, W. (2017). *The Great Leveler*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- 71. Paget, S., & Zahn, M. (2019, March 11). 'Colony of Hell': 911 Calls From Inside Amazon Warehouses. *The Daily Beast*. Retrieved from https://www.thedailybeast.com/amazon-the-shocking-911-calls-from-inside-its-warehouses
- 72. Ibid.
- 73. Sainato, M. (2019, March 6). Whole Foods Cuts Workers' Hours after Amazon Introduces Minimum Wage. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2019/mar/06/whole-foods-amazon-cuts-minimum-wage-workers-hours-changes
- 74. Lowrey, A. (2018, August 1). Jeff Bezos's \$150 Billion Fortune is a Policy Failure. Retrieved August 17, 2018, from *The Atlantic* website: https://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2018/08/the-problem-with-bezos-billions/566552/
- 75. Ibid.
- 76. De Blasio, B. (2019, January 12). *De Blasio on his Plan to Redistribute Wealth* (J. Tapper, Interviewer) [CNN]. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/videos/politics/2019/01/13/sotu-de-blasio-wealth.cnn
- 77. Galloway, S. (2018, February 8). The Case for Breaking up Amazon, Apple, Facebook and Google. Retrieved August 31, 2018, from *Esquire* website: https://www.esquire.com/news-politics/a15895746/bust-bigtech-silicon-valley/
- 78. Gardner, M., Wamhoff, S., Martellotta, M., & Roque, L. (2019). *Corporate Tax Avoidance Remains Rampant under New Tax Law*. Retrieved from Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy (ITEP) website: https://itep.org/wp-content/uploads/04119-Corporate-Tax-Avoidance-Remains-Rampant-Under-New-Tax-Law_ITEP.pdf
- Titcomb, J. (2017, November 22). Tech Giants Face Tax Avoidance Crackdown. *The Telegraph*. Retrieved from https://www.telegraph.co.uk/ technology/2017/11/22/budget-2017-tech-giants-face-tax-avoidancecrackdown/
- 80. Stewart, M. (2018, June). The 9.9 Percent is the New American Aristocracy. *The Atlantic*. Retrieved from https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2018/06/the-birth-of-a-new-american-aristocracy/559130/
- 81. Inequality and Health. (n.d.). Retrieved September 17, 2018, from *Inequality.org* website: https://inequality.org/facts/inequality-and-health/

- 82. Kasser, T., Cohn, S., Kanner, A. D., and Ryan, R. M. (2007). Some Costs of American Corporate Capitalism: A Psychological Exploration of Value and Goal Conflicts. *Psychological Inquiry, 18*, 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/10478400701386579
- 83. Putnam, R. D. (1995). Tuning In, Tuning Out: The Strange Disappearance of Social Capital in America. *PS: Political Science & Politics*, 28, 664–683. https://doi.org/10.2307/420517
- 84. Inequality and Health. (n.d.). Retrieved September 17, 2018, from *Inequality.org* website: https://inequality.org/facts/inequality-and-health/
- 85. Hidaka, B. H. (2012). Depression as a Disease of Modernity: Explanations for Increasing Prevalence. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 140, 205–214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2011.12.036
- 86. Wilkinson, R., & Pickett, K. (2018, June 10). Inequality Breeds Stress and Anxiety. No Wonder so Many Britons are Suffering. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/jun/10/inequality-stress-anxiety-britons

Open Access This chapter is licensed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence and indicate if changes were made.

The images or other third party material in this chapter are included in the chapter's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the chapter's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder.

